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Attachment #11

Report of the Senate Executive Committee
for the November 2005 University Senate Meeting

The Senate Executive Committee has met four times since the October 10th meeting of the University Senate.

On October 21st the Senate Executive Committee met to discuss the proposed goals and membership of the Capital Projects Advisory Committee.  The SEC recommended that CPAC work as an advisory committee to buildings and grounds, have well publicized meeting dates, have a steering committee which included faculty representation, and that its membership while reduced in size from its predecessor, the Master Planning Committee, will include appropriate representation of various campus constituencies so that meaningful dialog can occur.  About 40% of its members will include faculty, staff, and students suggested by the senate.  Provost Nicholls and Chief Operating Officer Flaherty-Goldsmith who will serve as co-chairs have accepted these recommendations.

On October 26th the Senate Executive Committee met in closed session with Provost Nicholls and President Austin. 

On November 4th the Senate Executive Committee met in closed session with Provost Nicholls. Afterwards, the SEC met with the Chairs of the Standing Committees to plan for the agenda of today’s meeting and to coordinate the activities between the committees.  The committees reported on their efforts to examine the use of undergraduates as teaching assistants, changes in course locations after registration, and a variety of PTR issues.  A lively discussion took place regarding the Provost’s announcement about restructuring of some units at the university.  A statement which summarizes the group’s sentiment will follow this report.  

On November 11th the Senate Executive Committee met in closed session with President Austin. Afterwards we met with Provost Nicholls, Chief Operating Officer Flaherty-Goldsmith, Chief Financial Officer Aronson, and Vice President of Student Affairs Saddlemire.  Topics of discussion included the new cogeneration power plant facility, a summary of construction projects, the need to provide for growth in construction planning, and the need for new faculty.  Aronson reported that 52 new faculty were hired last year and we all agreed it would be interesting to know their affiliations.  We discussed the need for emergency protocols for a variety of situations at the university and were informed by Flaherty-Goldsmith that these are being designed and will be distributed widely.  Saddlemire reminded us that this is a stressful time in the semester for our students and to help where we can. The October 18th dinner meeting of the Vice President’s Student Leadership Cabinet was joined by President Austin and Senators Caira and Kendall.  We learned that the students appreciated President Austin’s attendance and his candor at the meeting.  No such kudos were relayed regarding Caira and Kendall but we’ll keep trying.

The Senate Executive Committee is pleased to announce the following committee appointments:

· Professors Michael Darre and Lynn Bloom have agreed to serve on the Honors and Awards Committee of the Board of Trustees.

The willingness of Professors Darre and Bloom to devote time and energy to University service on behalf of the University Senate is greatly appreciated.

Respectfully submitted,

Debra Kendall

Chair, Senate Executive Committee

November 14, 2005

Attachment #12
SEC Statement on Recently Announced Reorganization

November 14, 2005

The Senate Executive Committee and the Chairs of the Senate’s standing committees  have discussed the recently announced reorganization of some of the University’s schools, colleges, and divisions.  The assembled, basing their judgment entirely on the information currently publicly available, recognize the boldness of the President’s and Provost’s vision. The SEC and Chairs also enthusiastically praise Provost Nicholls’ commitment to meet and make accommodations with those faculty members who are immediately impacted by the proposal.  

There is no obvious single formula for consultation that fits all circumstances and projects.  The SEC and Chairs are concerned that despite the President’s and Provost’s thoughtfulness and authority to create change, the two leaders have not consulted enough beforehand with the soon-to-be impacted Deans, Department Heads, faculty members, and graduate and undergraduate students.  

Policy-making processes are not minor matters.  At stake is not simply the principle of faculty and staff co-governance, but the infusion of wisdom into decision-making.   The faculty, staff, and students being affected by administrative decisions often have insights to possible costs and opportunities administrators of a large, modern university lack.  

Of course, opponents of a decision sometimes will use the consultative process to sidetrack an action that can benefit the entire University.  Still, that possibility must be kept in perspective and must be balanced with the multiple benefits of widespread and early consultation. 

Members of the SEC and the Chairs of the Senate’s standing committees deeply hope that the Provost and President will not use their recent approach to restructuring as a template for major academic policy-making in general.  Deans, department heads, faculty members, and students should, as much as possible, be kept abreast of contemplated and potentially dramatic policy changes that will affect their lives, careers, and institution. We hope the restructuring will result in the benefits they seek for the faculty, students, and staff of the affected units, and the University as a whole.

Attachment #13
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Report to the Senate, November 2005

The Institute for Teaching and Learning was created in 1996 succeeding Derek Allinson’s ‘Teaching Institute’ that had been formed by the then Chancellor Tom Tighe. Currently it is almost completely housed in the Center for Undergraduate Education (CUE) and comprises seven units.

University Center for Instructional Media and Technology (UCIMT) – Director: Steve McDermott

This unit has responsibility for almost all of the high-technology classrooms at most of the UConn campuses. This often includes design and development during construction or renovation phases and subsequent maintenance and upgrades. Some classrooms have Distance Learning (DL) capabilities that enable coded video communication between campuses and outside the University. Courses are delivered through this system every semester.  

The Video Design Services (VDS) unit provides courses, TV productions, programming, DVD authoring, video and audio digitization, editing, and other audio-visual services to many parts of the University community.

The Graphic and Photographic unit provides photographic services of many kinds including poster printing and scanning, 

Teaching Assistant Programs (TAP) – Director: Catherine Ross

Support for the training of both international and domestic teaching assistants is provided by this office. Week-long workshops are held in late summer for international TAs which are supplemented by two half-day pedagogical sessions for all TAs just before the start of the Fall and Spring semesters. Language testing is provided for all non-native English speakers; and evening classes are offered for speaking and presentation skills each semester.

Instructional Resource Center (IRC) – Director of Instructional Resources: Kim Chambers

This center, originally located in the HB Library is on floor 3 of the CUE. It provides technology and pedagogy support for faculty and TAs in many areas of hardware and software particularly for WebCT/Vista and e-Portfolios. It is staffed by a manager, graduates, and undergraduate Student Educational Technology Assistants (SETAs). To support similar needs in technology, a new unit has been created – the student Learning Resource Center (LRC) – located in the HB Library which provides walk-in, phone, and email support for all undergraduates at all campuses. It is also the center for help with the new Computer Technology Competencies. 

Instructional Design and Development (IDD) - Director: Dan Mercier

This group provides structured pedagogical guidance and technical support for full course design – on-line or face-to-face – partial course development, or blended courses (face-to-face plus on-line). Direct support for students is being created through a number of learning modules or CUE-tips. All curriculum work includes faculty professional development and is provided with technology support regarding WebCT and other technologies such as Personal Response Systems (PRS) and podcasting. The Adjunct Faculty Associates (AFA) program is functionally supported through IDD. 

University Writing Center (UWC) – Director: Tom Deans

The newly constituted center provides tutoring for writing for undergraduates across the campuses. Both professional staff and graduates are involved in this service, located centrally at Storrs (soon to be also incorporated in the LRC), in some Schools and Colleges, and at the Regional Campuses. The Center also provides support for faculty in the creation and operation of W courses.

Quantitative Learning Center (QLC) – Director: Tom Roby

This relatively new facility is designed to support students and faculty in learning and teaching respectively in the areas of Mathematics and Science. Its operation in tutoring is structured around currently identified needs but it is expected that a wider service will be provided soon to cover areas not already served including the Regional Campuses. Some activities will also be available in the LRC.

The Institute also holds lunchtime semesters throughout the academic year, engages faculty in book reading series, offers ‘future faculty’ workshops for graduates, faculty learning communities, presents teaching awards, holds a Teaching Excellence dinner, and has the enrichment program for adjunct faculty (AFA). EDCI 326 is a graduate course on Teaching & Learning led by the Institute’s Director.

Details about all of the above units can be found at www.itl.uconn.edu.

Respectfully submitted by

Keith Barker

Director, Institute for Teaching and Learning

Associate Vice Provost for Undergraduate Education

Attachment #14
2005 Annual Report of the Senate Faculty Standards Committee (FSC)

submitted by Mark A. Boyer, Chair, 2005-2006

Committee Charge:  This committee shall continuously review University policies and practices relating to tenure, academic freedom, work loads, rank and promotion, remuneration, retirement, and other matters affecting the faculty and shall propose any desirable expression of Senate opinion on these matters, including proposals to the Trustees for modifications in their rules and regulations on these matters. The committee shall include two undergraduate students and one graduate student. It shall make an annual report at the November meeting of the Senate. (http://www.senate.uconn.edu/faculty.html)

Committee Members (2005-2006):    *Mark Boyer (Chair), Lawrence Armstrong, *Pamela Bramble, *Gerald Dunne, Pouran Faghri, Carrie Fyler (Graduate Student), *Jean Givens, *Kathleen Holgerson, *Charles Lowe, *Brenda Murphy, Jennifer Nadeau, *Carol Polifroni, Girish Punj, *John Silander, Suman Singha, ex-officio (non-voting), *Erling Smith, Gaye Tuchman, Cheryl Williams, Caroline Zebrosky (Undergraduate Student).  (* designates Senate member)  

Report for Nov. 2004-May 2005 FSC Activities (Debra Kendall, FSC Chair)

1. Discussion and Examination of Student to Faculty Ratios – In October 2004, the FSC began an examination of student to faculty ratios.  Over the last 15 years the student to faculty ratio has varied from a high of 22.3 to 1 in 1990 to a low of 16.3 to 1 in 1995.  For 2004 the ratio is 19.4 to 1 and the future goal is 16 to 1.  The faculty number includes adjunct faculty weighted as 4 adjunct = 1 full time faculty member (a weighting approved by the Department of Higher Education).  These figures were compared to those at peer institutions who largely had lower ratios.  They were thus used to argue for the 150 new faculty positions approved last year by the Board of Trustees. A resolution jointly introduced by the FSC and the Student Welfare Committee urging the administration to make sustained efforts to increase the number of faculty was approved by the Senate in April 2005.
2. Discussion and Examination of Part-time and Non-Tenure Track Faculty – concerns included increased use in recent years in some departments, lack of health benefits, lack of University contribution to pension, year-to-year contracts, and availability of instructional resources.  
3. Mission Statement for Committee on Retired Faculty and Staff – Jointly with the Growth and Development Committee, the FSC developed a mission statement for a committee on issues related to faculty and staff retirement.  Former Provost Maryanski charged the committee and Dr. Michael Gerald served as its Chair.  Dr. Gerald presented his report to the Senate in October 2005 and some of the recommendations are being pursued by the Provost’s office. We expect a report from Provost Nicholls early in 2006.

4. Second Annual PTR Forum held in April 2005   - this event is aimed at providing an informational forum for tenure track faculty about the PTR process.  Breakout sessions for individual schools and colleges were held.  Larry Armstrong led this initiative and Tammy Gifford provided considerable assistance in its preparation.
5. PTR Issues – beginning of discussion about  residency requirement for a faculty member before receiving tenure.  It was found that information on the University policy was not in the PTR documents. A motion to include a passage regarding the residency requirement in the PTR guidelines and the PTR forms was passed by the Senate in April 2005.
Reports for Sept. 2005-Nov. 2005 FSC Activities (Mark Boyer, FSC Chair)

1. PTR Issues

a. Granting Of Tenure At Hire – Prof. Singha discussed this issue in the context of a recently issued policy statement from the Provost’s office.  He stated that the “new” statement did not signify a change in policy, but rather was a clarification and enunciation of existing practice.
b. Legal Residency Requirement For Tenure Track Faculty – this issue was brought to the FSC in response to a number of recent issued raised during the PTR process.  The FSC began discussing this issue last academic year.  Issues include: 1) difficulties that arise for raising grant monies from federal sources without permanent resident status and the tandem implications for research productivity and 2) the issue that tenure cannot be granted until residency status has been obtained.  These issues have become more acute with relatively new guidelines on immigration put forth by the Department of Homeland Security (DHS).  
c. Issue Of How Many Years In Track Allowed For Tenure Track Faculty Who Have Held Positions At Other Institutions – extensive discussion of this issue occurred.  It was clear that although the University by-laws are clear on this issue (Article XV, Section C.4.), there is widely divergent application in practice at the University.  The FSC chair volunteered to draft some new language for the by-laws for the FSC to consider at the November meeting.
d. Evaluation Of Interdisciplinary Research Products In The PTR And Merit Processes – The chair brought this issue to the committee in response to a request by Prof. Richard Wilson.  Substantial discussion ensued on this topic mostly centering on the need for transparency in departmental PTR and merit processes regarding interdisciplinary work.  Many on the committee agreed with the notion that there is a disjuncture between the University rhetoric about interdisciplinary work and the ways such work in rewarded across departments.
e. Third Annual PTR Forum is being organized and scheduled for April 7, 2006

Attachment #15

UNIVERSITY SENATE CURRICULA AND COURSES COMMITTEE
Report to the Senate, November 14, 2005

I.
New 100s level courses.

A.
The committee recommends approval of the following new 100-level course:

1.
PHYS 127  Physics for the Health Sciences

Proposed Catalog Copy: Second semester. Three credits. Prerequisite: Math 112 and 113,
or Math 115 or Math 135.  Not open for credit to students who have passed PHYS 123, 131, 132, 141, 142, 151, or 152.  Survey of the principles of physics and their application to the health sciences.  Basic concepts of calculus are used.  Examples from mechanics, electricity & magnetism, thermodynamics, fluids, waves, and atomic & nuclear physics.

II.
New 200s level course.

A.
The committee recommends approval of the following new 200-level courses:
1.
HIST 263 History of Southern Africa 
Proposed Catalog Copy:  Either semester. Three credits. Open to sophomores or higher.
Vernal Survey of Southern African societies with an emphasis on the socio-economic and political structure of indigenous societies, the imposition of colonial rule, gendered experiences of colonialism, colonial economies, the rise of nationalism and post-independence developments.

2.
HRTS 226.  International Human Rights.

Proposed Catalog Copy:  Either semester.  Three credits.  Open to sophomores or higher.
Also offered as HIST 226  Omara-Otunnu. Historical and theoretical survey of the evolution of human rights since 1945.

3.
HRTS 236 White Racism 

Proposed Catalog Copy:  Either semester.  Three credits. Also offered as SOCI 236
Cazenave.  The origin, nature, and consequences of white racism as a central and enduring social principle around which the United States and other modern societies are structured and evolve.  CA 4.

III.
The committee recommends the following changes for existing 200-level courses:
1.
PP296 Public Policy Issues

Proposed Catalog Copy: Add- “Open to sophomores.”  
IV.
For the information of the senate:

1.
NUSC 270W Food Services Systems Management I. W has been dropped.

2.
INTD 195- entitled “Living in an Engineered World” has been approved for spring 2006.
It was approved for fall2005 but not offered

V.
New General Education courses  forwarded from GEOC

The Curricula & Courses Committee moves that the University Senate approve the following courses for the General Education Curriculum:

A. 
GEOC recommends approval of the following courses for inclusion in Content Area 1 (Arts and Humanities): 


ENGL 1xxW
Literature and the Creative Process


HIST 1xx/W
The Historian as Detective


MUSI 1xx
Sing and Shout! The History of America in Song


ENGL 212
The Modern Novel


FREN 169
Studies in the French-Speaking World


B.
GEOC recommends approval of the following courses for inclusion in Content Area 4 (Diversity & Multiculturalism):

May NOT be used to satisfy the “International” requirement:

ENGL 272
Native American Literature

ENGL 276
Black American Writers I

C.
GEOC recommends approval of the following courses for inclusion in the W skill code:


HIST/LAMS 2xxW
History of Las Americas: Race, Migration and Nation


HIST 1xxW

The Historian as Detective


HIST 242W

Work and Workers in American Society

MAST 297W

Maritime Studies Capstone Seminar


EGEN 295W

Seminar/Clinic: The Student in School Context


POLS 214W

Writing Seminar in Recent American Diplomacy


POLS  225W

International Organization and Law


URBN 230W

Introduction to Urban Studies


INTD 212W

Urban Semester Field Work Seminar


MCB 225W

Advanced Cell Biology Laboratory

Respectfully submitted,

Laurie Best, Janice Clark, Anne D’Alleva, Michael Darre, Andrew DePalma, Richard French, Kathleen Labadorf, Steve Mlenak, Maria O’Donoghue, Shirley Roe, Peter Sacco, Eric Shultz, Robert Thorson, Michelle Williams, Lynne Goodstein, Robert G. Jeffers (Chair)
Attachment #16

GEOC Report to the Senate

November 11, 2005

For the information of the Senate, GEOC reports the following action on the offering of general education courses for teaching in the Intersession.

A. 
GEOC has approved the following courses for teaching in the Intersession:

COMM 100

The Process of Communication

ENGL 210 

Poetry

ENGL 216

The Short Story

GEOL 103

Earth and Life Through Time

HDFS 190

Individual and Family Development

HIST 100

The Roots of the Western Experience

HIST 101

Modern Western Traditions

HIST 132

United States History Since 1877

LING 101

Language and Mind

MATH 102Q

Problem Solving

MATH 103Q

Elementary Discrete Mathematics

MATH 105Q

Mathematics for Business and Economics

MATH 106Q

Calculus for Business and Economics

MATH 107Q

Elementary Mathematical Modeling

MATH 109Q

Precalculus

POLS 106

Introduction to Political Theory

POLS 173

Introduction to the American Political Process

STAT 100Q

Introduction to Statistics

B. 
GEOC has provisionally approved the following courses for teaching in the upcoming intersession:

ANTH 100

Other People’s Worlds

ANTH
220

Social Anthropology

ANTH 269

World Religions

GEOG 160

World Regional Geography

HDFS 201

Diversity Issues in Human Development and Family Studies

LAMS 190

Perspectives on Latin America

POLS 121

Introduction to Comparative Politics

POLS 143

Introduction to Non-Western Politics

Attachment #17

Report

Nominating Committee

November 14, 2005

1. We move the following faculty/staff additions to the named standing committees:

Lynne Goodstein to Growth & Development as representative of Scholastic Standards

2. We move John Troyer to a two-year term on the General Education Oversight Committee.

3. We move the following student addition to the named committee:

Shawn Logue as undergraduate representative to the Student Welfare Committee

4. For the information of the Senate, the Undergraduate Student Government has named Joseph Sweet to membership on the Senate for a one-year term.

5. For the information of the Senate:

· Stanley Biggs, John Salamone and Kathleen Segerson have been elected to the Faculty Review Board.

· Donna Korbel has been elected to the Senate in the Professional At-Large election.
· In the recently completed Faculty At-Large election, the following individuals were elected to the Senate:  Anne Hiskes, Harry Frank, Janine Caira, Sally Reis, Gary English, Hedley Freake, Lawrence Hightower, Carl Schaefer, Ian Hart, Robert Tilton, Faquir Jain, Katharina von Hammerstein.

6. The Nominating Committee heartily thanks Deborah Muirhead, David Palmer, and John Silander their assistance in counting Senate election ballots.
